DRAFT – UNSIGNED

THE STABLES TRUST LIMITED
MINUTES OF THE 61ST ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

HELD ON 25th MARCH 2019 AT THE STABLES THEATRE at 7.30pm
PRESENT:
Members of the Council of Management (Chris Lacey (Chairman), Neil Sellman (Vice-Chairman), Harriet Davey (Hon. Secretary), Andrew Bruce, Cliff Brooker, Henri Hayler, David Harding, Gill Jenks, Tim Pearce 


Ordinary Members of the Trust (74 Members attended)

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:   Apologies were received from one Member of the Council of Management and 5 Members.
1.
INTRODUCTION:
The Chairman, Chris Lacey, welcomed all those present to the 61st Annual General Meeting of the Stables Trust Ltd.  
2.
MINUTES OF THE LAST ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING (26th March, 2018) distributed at the Meeting:
It was PROPOSED by Peter Mould and SECONDED by Matt Davis that the Minutes of the last Meeting be accepted as a true and accurate account.
3.
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT:
Checking back through my previous Chairman’s reports from 1996 to 2004 and from 2013 to the present I was struck how often the work “change” is used, perhaps this is significant?! Well, tonight change has come to The Stables and I ask you to embrace it. 
To everything there is a season, a time to join, to begin, a time to end, a time to leave – or in the immortal works of Kermit the Frog “Life is a series of Hellos and Goodbyes”.  Tonight I finish a journey which started in 1984 when I joined my first Stables’ committee and has, in the intervening years, embraced terms as Theatre Guild Chairman, Stables Trust Vice Chairman and two terms as Chairman of The Stables.  In the same period of time we have had six Prime Ministers, six US Presidents and, thankfully, one Queen.  I have also directed 36 plays for The Stables and acted in 24.

So, first some thank yous.The last nine months have been difficult ones for me in terms of mental and physical health and thankfully, hopefully, with the great support of my family and friends I have come through that tunnel.  As always, therefore, my first big thank you to Fred.  When I had to take a leave of absence from the role of Chairman in August 2018 our Vice-Chairman, Neil Sellman, stepped gallantly into the job and has been very successful in it.  It is worth remembering that Neil only became Vice-Chairman at our last Annual General Meeting (in March 2018).  I am very thankful that he has been nominated as Chairman and will be my successor.  I have known him for 30 years, have acted with him, directed him and he served as Treasurer of the Theatre Guild whilst I was Chairman.  He is a man of grace, integrity, good humour and patience, a man of steely resolve – The Stables will be in very safe hands.  Later you will have the opportunity to hear him map out his new ideas.  I would like to thank the Council and all the Volunteers who have taken on extra burdens this year, and indeed in previous years.

When I first took on a role of responsibility for the Theatre it was a very different place.  There were 160 seats in the auditorium and balcony, the box office, backstage and galleries were very different.  We had two organisations co-existing in this building, The Hastings Theatre Guild and the Stables Trust Ltd.  We had fewer Members, Directors and Actors.  If you were not a  Member of the Trust you had to be signed into the bar, which did not then have a public licence!  The idea of computers being used to run our lighting, sound and box office, online booking, and the internet, let alone social media, would be dismissed as science fiction by many!  There was no Youth Theatre, no American Exchange.  The rapidity and pace of change has been remarkable.  This Theatre has grown both physically and in terms of our membership, range and diversity of productions.

This is not down to me alone.  It is the result of collaboration, co-operation, evolution and, thanks particularly to David Ames and Tim Pearce, for their careful stewardship of our finances.  Those finances are healthy because of the hard work of many Directors, Actors, backstage and technical staff, bar staff, box office and front of house staff.  I have had the good fortune to be the voice of our volunteers and to work with others on planning the future.  I am particularly proud that we have used very little lottery money or other public funds, we are beholden to no-one but our Members and the community.  All the changes you see around you are the result of the work of Volunteers and of our audiences coming to see our productions.  I feel lucky to have worked with an outstanding and continuing group of department heads, Council members and volunteers.  All had ideas- some barking, some entertaining, most very practical, some self-interested, some visionary – all have contributed to the success of The Stables.  Please remember that whilst we strive for excellence we do this for fun, and if volunteers are unhappy they will walk.

In the future do not forget our shared history, or the shoulders upon whose vision this place has been built.

When I left school 50 years ago in July 1969 the school orchestra, as was traditional, played Schubert’s Unfinished Symphony at the Leavers’ Assembly – time has blocked out the dud notes!  It seemed to me then as the summer light streamed through the great Victorian stained glass windows of what was referred to as Big School that this was very appropriate for a Leavers’ Assembly, thought we were leaving after seven years our lives were unfinished; I was about to start my third year with the National Youth Theatre.  So, tonight as I retire from the position of Chairman, my life and the life of this Theatre is unfinished; in the word of The Lord of the Rings “the road goes ever on and on” just as it is now a different road – so it is with The Stables.
I wish you Good Night, Good Luck and may your Gods Bless You.
4.
TREASURER’S REPORT AND ACCOUNTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 30TH SEPTEMBER, 2018:
The Treasurer reported that at the present time our finances are healthy and our revenue is rising and we have good reserves.  There has been a 50pence increase in ticket prices and there are several plans in the pipe-line to reduce our costs.
The Treasurer mentioned possible future projects ie. a lift and air conditioning in the auditorium. 
(Following the meeting it was recognised that a vote of thanks had not been made to the Auditors, Frampton & Co. was omitted – this will be rectified at the next Annual General Meeting)
5.
ELECTION OF OFFICERS AND MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL OF MANAGEMENT:

The Chairman reminded Members that the Chairman, Treasurer and Secretary stand for one year and Vice-Chairmen and Members of the Council stand for two years, on a rotating basis.
The following nominations have been received:

 

Chairman (unopposed)

Neil Sellman


Vice-Chairman (unopposed)
Jackie Eichler
Hon. Secretary (unopposed)
Harriet Davey




Hon. Treasurer (unopposed)
Henri Hayler
Members (for three vacancies)
Matt Davis, Susan Dengate, Victoria Fay, David Harding, Gill Jenks
The new Chairman proposed that this year being a time of change, the two Members seeking re-election should be co-opted on to the Council of Management which leaves the remaining Members unopposed.
This motion was accepted by a show of hands.

The Chairman thanked Andrew Bruce, who is standing down, for all his hard work on the Council.

A statement from the new Vice-Chairman, Jackie Eichler, was read to the meeting.  Statements from all nominees are available on application to the Hon. Secretary.
6.
THE STABLES 200 CLUB:

The Treasurer confirmed that the Stables 200 Club has now been closed down due to lack of members and the fact that it has not made a profit for some years.
The Treasurer asked for ideas to replace this scheme to be sent to him.
7.
INCOMING CHAIRMAN’S SPEECH:


This has been a year of changes and development.

Our last three plays have been hugely successful with sell-out performances and good audience feedback – a great way to end one season and open the next.
The Council recognises and applauds the time, skills and commitment given by all those involved, whether on-stage, backstage or front of house.

This year we are celebrating our Diamond Jubilee – 60 Years of Theatre.  We acknowledge the legacy that has been passed to us – The Stables Theatre – perhaps one of the best equipped and maintained Little Theatres in the UK.  We now recognise that it is our turn to continue the work of the past 60 years, enabling the Theatre to develop and flourish for future generations.

Theatre is changing and there is a clear recognition of the need to continue to develop our audience – to reach out to, and become part of, the wider community.

Last year I was asked to assess the current position of the Theatre and to look at what we do well and what we do not so well.  During the latter part of last season members’ opinions, thoughts and ideas were canvassed, recorded and an action plan developed to help to safeguard the future.  This exercise confirmed the dedication and commitment of its members but also identified a number of key areas needing review.  A recurring theme was the need for the communication of all appropriate information and transparency.

A major piece of work, which has already started, is the formalisation and documentation of individual roles and responsibilities, both within the Council and creative team.  This will create a clear framework for members and improved lines of communication.

There is a need for:

Individual roles and responsibilities for each Council member and the increased visibility of the Council.  The re-introduction of the Heads of Department Group, allowing all areas of the Theatre to be informed of events at the same time.  Representatives will attend, on behalf of their section, and report back with relevant information. Clear guidelines and close management of our online presence.  The review of budgets and roles and responsibilities of members who keep such budgets.  The provision of a workable and financially feasible on-stage schedule, allowing sufficient time for set-building, lighting, sound, technical and dress rehearsals. The training and development of all members, on-stage, off-stage and front of house, supporting them while also complying with the terms of our insurance. The welcoming of new members and the provision of a structure of support within the Theatre.
We now have the remainder of our Jubilee season to support and enjoy.

· More adult performance workshops take place in June/July and a four-day performance-led summer school in August.  The 1066 Youth Theatre rings the changes this year with a week-long workshop project entitled “Hollow” with a showcase performance on Friday 23rd August.  The Theatre is developing and workshopping a new LGBT play, Here At Last Is Love, by a local published author, ready for a rehearsed play reading in October and full production next year.  We are re-introducing the Play Reading Group to study and discuss new and existing texts.  A celebratory Jubilee Luncheon will be held at the Powdermills Hotel on 16th and a church service of thanksgiving at All Saints Church on 30th June 2019.We are planning further Gala Evenings during The Weir (July) and Joking Apart (November).  We are hosting the Little Theatre Guild Conference in September.  Our American friends from the Drama Group of Chicago Heights are to return this year with The Musical Comedy Murders of 1940.Running the Stables as close to a professional repertory theatre as we do is remarkable and it needs our constant attention.  As one we need to focus all our efforts into producing the highest quality of productions possible, we need to listen to each other, support each other and recognise each other’s hard work and contributions.
The Stables Theatre is no one person’s domain or responsibility, it belongs to all of us.
8.
ANY OTHER BUSINESS/ANY QUESTIONS/OPEN FORUM:    

Q – Will the membership be involved in decision making or will this just be the responsibility of the Council?  
A – Decision making within the Theatre will now take place in a more transparent way.
The statement made by Jackie Eichler triggered a discussion round the Review Group - some members feeling that reviews are too nice, some too personally critical and some feeling that they are internal and incestuous and carry little weight.  This concern will be addressed in the new and transparent way, involving and reporting back to the membership.
Q – Will there be fund raising evenings such as Red Carpet Night in the future?

A – This will certainly be looked into.
Q – Could we produce a video of productions?

A – Copy right must be checked before this can be done.
There was a discussion around artistic standards etc.
a) Social media is important in this day and age – will it be possible for members to review in this way?

b) More “fun evenings” are needed for the membership.

c) Re. Stables Website – There are no internal reviews – could we perhaps produce a review card asking for comments?

The Chairman talked about training for members of departments in the Theatre.

Anyone wishing to join the Programme Advisory Group should contact Carol Hunt (Co-ordinator).

Tim Pearce asked for Marketing volunteers to come forward.

There being no further business, the Chairman declared the meeting closed at 8.40pm.
Chairman:
                                                                                                    Date:

